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Select Board Minutes 

Tuesday, November 7, 2023 
  7:00pm 

 

 
The Select Board Regular Meeting was held virtually in accordance with Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, An 
Act Making Appropriations for the Fiscal Year 2023 to Provide for Supplementing Certain Existing 
Appropriations and for Certain Other Activities and Projects, and signed into law on March 29, 2023, this 
meeting was conducted via remote participation.  
 

Select Board participants:    
Rich Maiore, Charles Oliver, Don Ludwig, Kara Minar, Erin McBee 
Town Department participants:   
Town Administrator Tim Bragan, Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro, and Executive 
Assistant Julie Doucet 
Additional participants: 
National Grid Representative Javier Morales, Regional Assessor Mike Saltsman, Josh Malam, Joe Gatto, 
Patrick & Leslie Bunnell, BHPWMC Chair Bruce Leicher, PBC Chair Pablo Carbonell, Mark Mikitarian 

National Grid Pole Hearing – Fairbank Street 
Representative Javier Morales explained this request is for the installation of a new pole to serve an 
upgrade of service at 5 Fairbank Street. He explained the utility poles in the area are congested 
therefore a new pole is necessary. He said when homes become fossil fuel free it requires more 
equipment to satisfy the increase in electricity demand.  
 

The Select Board members asked Morales to have the unnecessary pole in the Bromfield School 
driveway removed. They reminded him of this request being made many times over the past few years 
with no response from National Grid. The board decided to not act on this recent request until there are 
substantial efforts to act on this previous request made by the town to National Grid. 
 

Homeowner Fay Martin asked the board to not put her project on hold due to this issue. 
 

By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to continue the hearing to the 21st of November.  
 

Tax Classification Hearing 
Regional Assessor Mike Saltzman recommends the town maintain a single tax rate. His presentation 
included the fiscal year 2024 calculation of the levy limit, amount to be raised and valuations by class. He 
said property values continue to rise therefore the tax rate will be lower than last year. The average 
property value in Harvard is $875,968. He does anticipate a slowdown however they have not seen that 
yet. By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, McBee – aye, Maiore – aye, the board 
voted unanimously in accordance with M.G.L., Ch. 40, Sec. 56, as amended, the percentage of local tax 
levy which will be borne by each class of real and personal property, relative to setting the Fiscal Year 
2024 tax rates and set the Residential Factor at 1.0, with a corresponding CIP shift of 1.0, pending 
approval of the town’s annual tax recap by the Massachusetts Department of Revenue. 
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Dog Hearing – November 7, 2023  
Chair Rich Maiore opened the hearing being conducted under Chapter 140 of the MGL's at 7:30pm by 
outlining the hearing process and noted a decision is not required this evening.  
 

Rich Maiore read aloud the victim’s statement. He then swore in the parties that all information and 
statements are the whole truth and nothing but the truth.  
 

Testimony of complainant 
Patrick Bunnell said his home abuts the Gatto property. He explained during the spring, summer and fall 
months you are unable to see their home through the trees. They do not interact. They have seen the 
Mastiff on their property prior to this incident. Once in June prior to their son’s graduation party. It was 
stressful because the dog would not leave their property however, he was not aggressive. They had no 
idea where the dog came from. Patrick Bunnell explained on the day in question he and his wife were 
doing yard work. He suddenly heard an awful sound which was his wife screaming. He immediately ran 
to where she was and saw a large brown Mastiff violently attaching their dog, George. He was able to 
scare the dog off. The dog ran towards the Abbot Lane property. The Bunnell’s brought George to the 
Westford Veterinary Emergency Center. He was treated for large puncture that required he be shaved 
and a have a drain. Patrick Bunnell shared a picture of the injury his dog sustained. His wife Leslie 
Bunnell put a picture on Next Door Harvard of a dog that looked like the one who attached George to try 
and find out any information they could on this dog. They contact Dog Officer Paul Willard and the Police 
Department. Willard suspected it could be a dog living at 15 Abbott Lane because dog owner Josh 
Malam reported his large brown Mastiff missing which fits the description of the dog that attacked 
George. Willard confirmed there was no other Mastiffs in the neighborhood. Patrick Bunnell has lived 
next to Gatto, owner of 15 Abbott Lane, for quite some time. He said the dogs are left outside and bark 
incessantly at all hours of the day and night. He understands Mr. Malam is disputing this was his dog but 
then whose dog, was it? This incident has been a nightmare for the Bunnell family. They are seeking 
reimbursement for the costs incurred but more importantly want to feel safe in their yard. This was a 
horrific incident for them and they want something done about it. He indicated his youngest brother will 
not allow his children to be outside in their yard after this incident.  
 

Dog Officer Report 
Dog Officer Paul Willard agreed with the testimony given by Patrick Bunnell. He has no doubt George 
was attacked by Mr. Malam’s dog. He believes the dog is dangerous to other dogs however not sure how 
he is with people. He knows this dog lives at 15 Abbott Lane. 
 

Dog owners’ testimony 
Josh Malam apologized to Leslie and Patrick Bunnell. He stated he spoke with the Dog Officer and based 
on the timing of the events he thought they had an understanding that it was not his dog. He admitted 
to owning a brown Mastiff. He described his dog as kind and has never shown any tendencies to harm 
like the incident that has been explained. He said his dog does not leave the property unless on a leash 
and is in his crate most of the day. His dog is not connected to the wireless fence at the property.  
He was adamant it could not have been his dog. He is aware the dogs barking has been an issue as they 
were summoned into Clinton District Court to speak with the Clerk Magistrate. He explained the 15 
Abbott Lane address is being considered as operating a disorderly household and if another complaint is 
filed within the year further action will be taken therefore the dogs have been kept inside.  Josh Malam 
said he is moving to Colorado in December with his dog and another dog owned by Mr. Gallo. His stay in 
Harvard was temporary. He mentioned Mr. Gatto has plans to sell his home.  
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Town Administrator Tim Bragan clarified the summons was for the barking dogs and did not include this 
incident. The Bunnell’s were unaware the court was involved. 
 

Select Board Questions/Discussion 
Rich Maiore asked if his dog goes outside without a leash. Charles Oliver asked if the dog can get out on 
his own. Josh Malam answered no. He said his dog does not get along with one of the other dogs 
therefore they are kept apart. Charles Oliver asked for confirmation on the number of dogs living at 15 
Abbott Lane. Josh Malam said there were four but one recently passed away. Mr. Gatto confirmed the 
fourth dog passed on September 28th. There were some inconsistencies with the timeframe. Town 
Administrator Tim Bragan confirmed none of the dogs living at 15 Abbott Lane have been properly 
licensed with the town. Josh Malam indicated he was only in town temporarily but his dog was licensed 
in Brighton where he was living previously. Kara Minar asked if the brown Mastiff has had issues prior to 
this incident. Josh Malam answered no saying his dog is lazy in his crate most of the time.  
 

Additional comments  
Patrick Bunnell said they have seen the brown Mastiff a couple of times this spring. He indicated his 
property is about 75 yards from 15 Abbott Lane making it very easy for the dog to gain access to their 
property.  
 

Options outlined by Town Administrator 
Town Administrator Tim Bragan explained options available to the Select Board related to this incident. 
He said the board has a wide range of options when it comes to dangerous dogs. They can require 
leashing, muzzling, restricting to property as well as fencing requirements amongst other options. They 
can also not allow the dogs back into town once they leave. He said the one option the board does not 
have is banishing the dogs from town. 
 

Conclusion of Hearing 
The board members agreed that it is unlikely there is another dog in the neighborhood that fits this 
description. Charles Olivier said the dogs not being registered is troublesome especially with no 
confirmation of rabies vaccination.  
 

Charles Oliver said based on the testimony there is not enough evidence to classify the dog a nuisance 
however there is enough evidence to classify the dog dangerous.   
Charles Oliver made a motion to deem the brown Mastiff a dangerous dog; seconded by Rich Maiore. 
The board voted unanimously, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, to 
deem the brown Mastiff a dangerous dog.  
 

Decision conditions 
The board members decided on the following: 

• Reimburse the Bunnell family within 30 days for veterinarian costs associated with this incident  
• Dog (Ruben) must be on a leash and always muzzled while outside and must be accompanied by 

either Mr. Malam or Mr. Gatto 
• Dog (Ruben) must be licensed immediately with proof of rabies vaccination  
• All outstanding fines must be paid  
• Notice of Mr. Malam moving from town with two dogs including Ruben by mid-December 
• Homeowner (Joe Gatto) must supply proof of homeowners insurance for the dogs 

The dog hearing was officially closed at 8:35pm. 
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Public Communication 
School Committee member Suzie Allen spoke on behalf of the Harvard Educators Association (HEA) 
about agreement during their last contract negotiations for the town to investigate offering a 100% 
employee paid dental insurance plan. HR Director Marie Sobalvarro confirm this topic will be on the 
Select Board’s November 21st agenda.  
 

HEA member Kathleen Doherty reiterated the same request as Allen. She asked the town implement this 
benefit as soon as feasible and practical.  
 

Current activities/monitoring - Bare Hill Pond Watershed Management Committee  
Chair Bruce Leicher gave a presentation that included: 

• Background/context 
• Current State of the Pond and its Watershed 
• 2023 Challenges 
• DEP Review of Order of Conditions 
• Pump Drive Repair 
• Recommendations for Beach 

 

Leicher highlighted new challenges facing the committee. The pond has experienced Algal Blooms when 
a full drawdown was not possible, pump repairs, DEP questioning the Order of Conditions and an 
increase of invasives at the town beach. Conservation Commission Chair Eve Wittenberg said the 
commission is fully supportive of the committee’s efforts and is understanding of the challenges they are 
facing. Harbormaster Bob O’Shea has offered to work with the committee to clear invasives from the 
beach area. 
 

Minutes  
By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to approve the minutes of 10/3 & 10/17, as presented.  
 

Staff Report/updates (Attachment A) 
 

Provide direction to the Permanent Building Committee (PBC) regarding the Fire Dept facility 
PBC Chair Pablo Carbonell spoke about efforts being made on the public works building. He shared 
pictures of the pole barn. The project estimates have come in higher than expected. Carbonell  
said the PBC is seeking guidance from the Select Board on the next steps regarding the Fire Station. 
Town Administrator Tim Bragan confirmed this project does not have funding currently and is on the 
capital plan for 2026. Chief Procurement Officer Marie Sobalvarro said if the current site is not the 
optimal location land acquisition would have to be done in tandem with the project itself even though a 
possible site is available for purchase now. It was decided the PBC will informally work with the Fire Dept 
to determine a path forward. 
 

Eagle Scout proclamation  
By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to endorse Eagle Scout Proclamation for Logan Ostaszewski. 
 

By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to extend their meeting past 10:00pm. 
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Fivesparks abatement request 
The Select Board members agreed to approve rent abatement for costs incurred by Fivesparks during 
repairs to the old library building after flooding. By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – 
aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted unanimously to approve rent abatement for Fivesparks 
in the amount of $2001.00. 
 

Appoint Recreation Director Anne McWaters to the Open Space Committee 
By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to appoint Anne McWaters to the Open Space Committee. 
 

Noncompliance of required training by Conservation Commission member 
The board will hold a hearing at their November 21st meeting to discuss how best to proceed. The 
member will be notified.  
 

Review rental space agreement for the new Council on Aging building 
The Select Board made a minor revision to the agreement for approval at their next meeting. 
 

Select Board Reports 
Erin McBee reported the Planning Board continues to work on sites to meet the MBTA community 
requirements. 
 

Kara Minar reported the Climate Collaborative Committee will give a quarterly update in December. 
 

Don Ludwig reported the Finance Committee is reviewing budgets along with the revenue report shared 
by Finance Director Jared Mullane. 
 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:08pm. 
 
 

Documents referenced: 
National Grid hearing request – dated 10.3.2023 
Tax Classification presentation – dated 11.7.2023 
Dog complaint form w/ police reports – dated 9.25.2023 
Letter from Town Administration to property owner Joseph Gatto – dated 10.23.2023 
Current activities/updated Bare Hill Pond – dated 11.7.2023 
Proclamation request – dated 10.23.2023 
Fivesparks request – dated 10.23.2023 
CoA rental agreement – dated 11.7.2023 
 
 
 
 



Attachment A










